COUNCIL ON CURRICULAR PROGRAMS AND INSTRUCTION

Thursday, 7 March 2019
Horrabin Hall 1 – 3:30 p.m.

M I N U T E S

MEMBERS PRESENT: E. Go, A. Hardeman, L. Hemphill (via zoom), B. Intrieri, D. Levchenko (SGA), J. Lin, E. Mannion, E. Shupe, S. Szyjka, T. Walters
EX-OFFICIO: M. Mossman

MEMBERS ABSENT: T. Lough
EX-OFFICIO MEMBERS ABSENT: D. Williams

GUESTS: Victoria Baramidze, Katrina Daytner, Dinesh Ekanayake, Kyle Mayborn, Jennifer McNabb, Nathan Miczo, Jennifer Plos, Renee Polubinsky, Linda Prosise, Jeremy Robinett

I. Consideration of Minutes

A. 21 February 2019

MINUTES APPROVED AS DISTRIBUTED

II. Announcements

A. New Approved Honors Courses

1. GH 299, Wealth Management, 1 s.h.

New approved Honors courses are shared with CCPI as informational items and require no action on the part of the Council.

III. Old Business

A. Curricular Requests from the Department of Mathematics

1.	Requests for Changes of Options 

	a.	Option A: Mathematics

Although Option A was approved at the previous CCPI meeting with minor changes, the Department of Mathematics and Philosophy made more substantial formatting and narrative changes to the option and asked for CCPI to reconsider it.

OPTION A APPROVED 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

	b.	Option C: Computational and Data-Enabled Mathematics and Statistics 

Option C was tabled at the last CCPI meeting. Chairperson Hardeman noted that the three CS courses included in the Other category – Data Structures I and II and Database Systems – are required for the Algorithms and Data Management minor, a minor which the request form says is strongly encouraged for students taking this option. She asked how this will work since students can only count one course of up to 5 s.h. toward both the major and the minor. She also wonders if these three CS courses are to be encompassed in the major GPA or outside of it. Mathematics and Philosophy Chair Victoria Baramidze replied that the three CS courses are outside of the major GPA. She asked if this means that they can be counted for both the option and the minor. Ms. Prosise replied that she would have to look at how the minor is written in order to answer that question.  Kyle Mayborn, who assists with curriculum in the College of Arts and Sciences, explained that students would end up with some option credits and would take whatever else they need to reach the 120 hours required. Chairperson Hardeman noted that there may need to be some flexibility for these students.

Dr. Shupe asked if DS 303 replaces STAT 478; Dr. Baramidze replied not really, although the two are somewhat close in content. She added that both courses are viable but do have some overlap, and the department would accept either as part of the 15 s.h. of Special Courses. STAT 478 has been moved to the first page of the request (item b.) while DS 303 has been added to the second page.

Change: Indicate in the proposed column of the Option Courses that STAT 478 was moved to b. in that section.

OPTION C APPROVED WITH CHANGE 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

IV. New Business

A. Curricular Requests from the Department of Mathematics

1.	Request for Changes in Prerequisites

a.	MATH 383, An Introduction to Mathematical Modeling, 3 s.h.
Current:	MATH 134 or consent of instructor
Proposed:	MATH 133 and either STAT 171 or STAT 276, or consent of instructor

Motion: To approve MATH 383 (Shupe/Walters)

MOTION APPROVED 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

B. Curricular Requests from the Department of Communication

1.	Request for New Course 

	a.	COMM 333, Risk & Crisis Communication, 3 s.h.

Motion: To approve COMM 333 (Shupe/Walters)

MOTION APPROVED 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

C. Curricular Requests from the Department of Recreation, Park and Tourism Administration

1. Requests for Changes to Course Titles, Divisions, Course Descriptions, and Prerequisites

a.	RPTA 240, Introduction to Camps Leadership, 3 s.h.
Current:	RPTA 240, Introduction to Camp Leadership
	Explores the aims and objectives of organized camping, developing and organizing the camp program. Laboratory included. Laboratory charge for the course.
	Prereq: Laboratory charge for the course

Proposed:	RPTA 340, Camp Leadership
	Explores and applies concepts and procedures for designing and organizing a camp program. Laboratory included. Laboratory charge for the course.
	Prereq: Junior status or consent of instructor, and Laboratory charge for the course

Motion: To approve RPTA 240 (Shupe/Lin)

Dr. Shupe asked what the justification is for moving up one division. Recreation, Park and Tourism Administration professor Jeremy Robinett replied that students will now actually put together a camp, so the amount of time they will be spending is appropriate for a 300-level rather than a 200-level course.

MOTION APPROVED 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

b.	RPTA 270, Introduction to Nonprofit Organizations, 3 s.h.
Current:	RPTA 270, Introduction to Nonprofit Organizations
	Prereq: None

Proposed:	RPTA 370, Administration of Nonprofit Organizations
	Prereq: Junior status or consent of instructor

Motion: To approve RPTA 270 (Walters/Hardeman)

MOTION APPROVED 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

c.	RPTA 322, Administration of Leisure Services I, 3 s.h.
Current:	Administration of Leisure Services I
	Provides basis for understanding administrative processes related to the delivery of leisure services. Explores administration/management theory, communication, marketing, and public relations. Writing Instruction in the Disciplines (WID) course.

Proposed:	Administration of Leisure Services 
	Provides basis for understanding administrative processes related to the delivery of leisure services. Explores legal/legislative issues, organizational structure, planning, and human resource management. Writing Instruction in the Disciplines (WID) course.

Motion: To approve RPTA 322 (Walters/Shupe)

Chairperson Hardeman asked if there had been any communication with the WID Committee. Dr. Robinett replied that the department already completed a new proposal to the WID Committee last year and referenced this change. He noted that the existing program was grandfathered in when changes were made during a CCPI review several years ago, and the change will be consistent with what CCPI and Faculty Senate have requested for the program. 

MOTION APPROVED 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

d.	RPTA 397, Research and Evaluation in Leisure Services, 3 s.h.
Current:	RPTA 397
	Introduces basic concepts and procedures for design and implementation of evaluative research in practical settings.
	Prereq: RPTA 111 and junior status

Proposed:	RPTA 497
	Examines and applies concepts and procedures for design and implementation of evaluative research in leisure activities.
	Prereq: RPTA 235 or consent of instructor

Motion: To approve RPTA 397 (Walters/Hardeman)

MOTION APPROVED 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

e.	RPTA 399, Issues in Leisure Services I, 1 s.h.
Current:	Explores the roles and responsibilities attributable to the developing professional, with a focus on service and environmental stewardship.

Proposed:	Review and discussion of administrative, environmental, ethical, professional, research, and/or technological issues in leisure industries.

Motion: To approve RPTA 399 (Walters/Shupe)

MOTION APPROVED 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

f.	RPTA 428, Youth and Leisure Services, 3 s.h.
Current:	A study of the theories, principles, and practices related to youth and leisure including social trends and issues, youth development, youth services agencies, program planning and evaluation, behavior management, leadership, and public relations.

Proposed:	A study of the theories, principles, and practices related to youth and leisure including social trends and issues, youth development, youth services agencies, program planning and evaluation, behavior management, leadership, and public relations. Fieldwork observations required.

Motion: To approve RPTA 428 (Walters/Shupe

MOTION APPROVED 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

		2.	Request for Change of Major

			a.	Recreation, Park and Tourism Administration

Chairperson Hardeman told CCPI that the request for change of major was actually tabled at a CCPI meeting in 2016, so it is not necessary to have a motion to consider the changes. Ms. Prosise pointed out that this is the last degree program that was still grandfathered in. 

Dr. Robinett explained the degree will become a non-comprehensive major by eliminating some of its electives; the department eliminated hours from the electives and added some in Directed Electives. He said they recognized the need for a second administrative class that was more focused in the area of recreation, so the request has been changed to require students to select 3 s.h. from a list of courses in Directed Electives while reducing the departmental electives.

CHANGE OF MAJOR APPROVED 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

D. Curricular Requests from the Department of History

1.	Requests for Changes of Options 

	a.	History – Pre-Law

Motion: To approve History – Pre-Law option (Shupe/Walters)

Chairperson Hardeman pointed out that there are a number of HIST courses being added under Special Courses, and the Directed Electives now say “Any 400-level History course,” but students would not be able to take HIST 414 and 426 twice. 

MOTION APPROVED 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

	b.	History – Teacher Education

		Motion: To approve History – Teacher Education option (Shupe/Walters)

MOTION APPROVED 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

E. Curricular Requests from the Department of Kinesiology

1.	Requests for New Courses 

	a.	KIN 194, Introduction to Sports Health & Wellness, 1 s.h.

		Motion: To approve KIN 194 (Shupe/Szyjka)

Change: In the reference to “Class Hours Per Week: Arranged – online,” remove “online” since CCPI does not require information about how a course is to be offered.

MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGE 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

	b.	KIN 286, Functional Anatomy & Physiology, 3 s.h.

		Motion: To approve KIN 286 (Shupe/ Szyjka)

MOTION APPROVED 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

	c.	KIN 384, Field Experience in Sports Health, 1 s.h.

Chairperson Hardeman asked if students would go into schools. Kinesiology professor Jennifer Plos replied that students will not go into elementary schools because they will not have all of the prereqs that these schools require, but once it is more established they might go into hospitals or schools in the higher grades. Kinesiology Chair Renee Polubinsky added that for right now students will do their field experience at WIU where they can be closely watched. 

		Motion: To approve KIN 384 (Shupe/Szyjka)

MOTION APPROVED 8 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

	d.	KIN 396, Surface Palpations and Manual Muscle Testing, 2 s.h.

		Motion: To approve KIN 396 (Walters/Lin)

MOTION APPROVED 8 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

	e.	KIN 397, Injury Recognition, 3 s.h.

Motion: To approve KIN 397 (Walters/Shupe)

Dr. Lin asked how the course will be taught online. Dr. Polubinsky explained that part of the course deals with terminology – not extensively, like if studying medical terminology, but in order to get students to understand the classification of different types of injuries. She stated that while face-to-face instruction would be suitable for the class because it is all lecture, it would also be beneficial to students looking for an online course because there is no lab component. Dr. Plos added that the course will be scenario-based; students will be provided with a scenario and have to identify the type of injury, and there are some creative ways that this can be done online.

Change: In the reference to “Class Hours Per Week: Arranged – online,” remove “online.”

MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGE 8 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

	f.	KIN 484, Field Experience in Sports Health II, 1 s.h.

		Motion: To approve KIN 484 (Walters/Shupe)

Dr. Shupe asked if a 1 s.h. course can be 30 hours. Dr. Polubinsky explained that students will spend a minimum of 30 hours in the field, but there is also a class component with additional hours. Dr. Plos added that students will be in the classroom for the first two weeks, then go to a site for clinical rotations, and every few weeks they will come back into the classroom. Chairperson Hardeman remarked that, in case the question comes up, since students will spend the first two weeks in the classroom, they would meet the 40-hour requirement per hour of internship (although this course is not an internship). She added that the course shows a robustness of experience, and she likes that the 30-hour minimum of field experience is included as part of the course description. Dr. Polubinsky observed that students really like being onsite, so the 30-hour minimum requirement should not be a problem. 

MOTION APPROVED 8 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

	g.	KIN 494, Advanced Techniques for Injury Management, 3 s.h.

		Motion: To approve KIN 494 (Shupe/Walters)

MOTION APPROVED 8 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

	h.	KIN 496, Advanced Sports Health & Wellness, 2 s.h.

Motion: To approve KIN 496 (Walters/Shupe)

Chairperson Hardeman commended the detailed list of objectives.

Change: In the reference to “Class Hours Per Week: Arranged – online,” remove “online.”

MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGE 8 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

2.	Request for Change in Title, Credit Hour, Course Description, Repeatability, and Prerequisites

	a.	KIN 450, Professional Workshop, 1-3 s.h.
Current:	Professional Workshop, 1-3 s.h.
	Course description: None
	Prereq: None

Proposed:	Professional Workshops in Sport and Exercise, 1-3 s.h., repeatable to a maximum of 6 s.h. 
	Examination and analysis of current topics, trends or problems in sport and exercise. Content varies according to contemporary issues.
	Prereq: Junior status or permission of instructor

Motion: To approve KIN 450 (Shupe/Szyjka)

MOTION APPROVED 8 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

		3.	Request for New Minor

			a.	Sports Health and Wellness

		Motion: To approve Sports Health and Wellness minor (Shupe/Szyjka)

MOTION APPROVED 8 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

F.	Curricular Requests from the Department of Earth, Atmospheric, and Geographic Information Sciences

	Chairperson Hardeman pointed out that the request for change of major needs to be considered first.

	Motion: To consider the change of major next (Walters/Szyjka)

	MOTION APPROVED 8 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

	3.	Request for Change of Major (Reordered)

		a.	Geology

			Motion: To approve the Geology major (Shupe/Walters)

Dr. Mayborn explained that CCPI and Faculty Senate approved an option in Earth and Space Science Teacher Education a few years ago which is in the process of being submitted to the Illinois Board of Higher Education (IBHE) for final approval. He observed that in order for that to work, some things must be moved out of the core for the Geology major. He added that the changes to the Geology major are really geared to the teacher education option finally getting on the books. 

Chairperson Hardeman asked about staffing in light of recent developments at the University. Dr. Mayborn replied that all Geology classes will still be offered. Chairperson Hardeman asked where students will go for their summer field camp. Dr. Mayborn replied that students complete two three-week camps in South Dakota, Wyoming, and Montana, including trips to the Black Hills and Yellowstone. He added that the summer field camp is a really important part of the Geology major, somewhat like a capstone course.

Change: In the Rationale for Change, specify that the previously approved option in Earth and Space Science Teacher Education is awaiting IBHE approval.

MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGE 8 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

	1.	Request for New Option

		a.	B.S. in Geology: Environmental Geology

		Motion: To approve the Environmental Geology option (Shupe/Szyjka)

Dr. Mayborn informed CCPI that about 60 percent of Geology graduates go into the environmental field – geotech companies, environmental engineering, etc. – so the department wants to make that a little more visible to students and bring in a couple of classes that students otherwise might not have taken. He observed that Hydrogeology (GEOL 380) is very important to environmental geology; it is an elective for the regular Geology major. He added that, similarly, GEOL 375, Environmental Geology, is an elective for the regular Geology program. Dr. Mayborn observed that the new option also includes AGRN 278, Fundamentals of Soil Science, because environmental geologists often have to look at the contamination of soils. 

Dr. Mayborn told CCPI that the department would like greater visibility for the program at the high school level. The department hopes that by adding this option they will be able to advertise it more and hopefully attract more Geology majors as well as more students to WIU. Chairperson Hardeman asked if the department still anticipates that about 28 new majors would arise from this new option; Dr. Mayborn confirmed that is the hoped for outcome. He said the department believes the key will be getting the word out; they have been preparing some promotional videos and marketing materials for Snapchat, Instragram, and other social media outlets. 

Dr. Shupe asked if the department thinks the new option will have an impact on the regular Geology major; Dr. Mayborn responded affirmatively because if students want to go on for graduate school they should probably choose the regular Geology major. He stated that students are encouraged to minor in Biology, but if they want to minor in Physics they would have to pick up those Physics classes, which are not required for the Environmental Geology option, so for efficiency it would be best for them in that case to choose the regular Geology major. He added that the department works really closely with its students, and advising will help them make those choices, but there will likely be some students who start with Environmental Geology and then decide to change to a regular option. 

MOTION APPROVED 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

	2.	Request for Change of Minor

		a.	Geology

		Motion: To approve the Geology minor (Intrieri/Levchenko)

Dr. Mayborn related that the department is trying to let students have a little more flexibility in the classes that they take. He noted that, for example, students minoring in Geology have wanted to take GEOL 115, Oceanography, but that would not count toward their minor, but this has now been added.

MOTION APPROVED 8 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

V.	Provost’s Report

Interim Associate Provost Mossman related that the Provost’s office has been working on developing procedures and a form for approval of online programs that are coming through the Provost’s office. He observed that currently there is no communication procedures for new online courses, and they do not go through any steps. He said the goal is to standardize that and develop better coordination between the online offerings since this is a growing area of the campus. Chairperson Hardeman asked if this will come through CCPI. Interim Associate Provost Mossman replied that his office is working on a signature line and deciding whether these requests should go directly to the Provost’s office or through CCPI first. 

Ms. Prosise related that right now tracking of online courses is very difficult because she is often unaware a course is being offered online so it is not on the program inventory. She added that there are a lot of different lists of online courses at the University but no one place to access all of them. 

Dr. Intrieri asked if, once this new procedure is incorporated, there will be some expectation of internal control; Interim Associate Provost Mossman replied that would be the hope. He added that the Center for Innovation in Teaching and Research will also be involved in this process. Interim Associate Provost Mossman would like to see online courses and programs go through the same kind of scrutiny that a new program or course would go through. In talking with the Director of Marketing, Interim Associate Provost Mossman has discovered WIU’s current disadvantage could be turned into an advantage if there was a way to develop an inventory of online courses and programs to market to target audiences, such as veterans. 

Dr. Szyjka remarked that an area of specialization within a degree has recently been able to be offered fully online by his department and asked if this would now have to go through the new approval process. Interim Associate Provost Mossman responded that it would not; the new procedures would only apply to new online courses and programs, not existing ones. He added that once specialized online pages are developed, programs and courses will be coordinated and organized in order to appear on that list. He observed that if one goes to Academics on the WIU homepage, one can find WIU-Macomb, WIUQC, and Online, and the goal is to be able to click Online and see all of the options. He added that currently there is not a lot of communication between the Provost’s office, Marketing, and the different departments and colleges, so this all needs to be better coordinated. 

Chairperson Hardeman asked if one part of this process would be the approval of new online requests and the other part would be the registration of those requests. Interim Associate Provost Mossman replied that the registration of the requests is already going on with Marketing Director Suzy Pritchard and University Technology Administrative Coordinator for Web Services Jeremy Merritt, but there is no approval for development of online programs, through CCPI or elsewhere. He stressed that development of online courses and programs does not have the same level of scrutiny, so the Provost’s office is working on creating that process. Dr. Intrieri remarked that he understood that online requests go through the Office of Distance Education, but Interim Associate Provost Mossman replied that he thinks that is no longer the case. Ms. Prosise added that Distance Education may maintain a list of online minors for Bachelor of General Studies students but she does not think they are tracking beyond that, and the list of online programs that she maintains does not agree with theirs. She hopes the new process can be implemented sometime next fall. Ms. Prosise plans to contact chairs with a list of what she thinks they offer online and ask them to confirm or correct so that there is one official list; changes to that list would then go through the new approval system going forward. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]Dr. Szyjka asked if when there is a fully online program, every class that is offered in that program has to be classified as an online class. He noted that there are some cases where a course can be listed as Arranged, adding that it can change the fee structure to have to list is as an online course; when a course is listed as Online, faculty must use Western Online, which is a different price. Interim Associate Provost Mossman responded that in order to be considered a hybrid class one must meet the specific guidelines of the Higher Learning Commission; Dr. Mayborn added that hybrid classes cannot have more than 25 percent of coursework delivered face-to-face. Dr. Lin observed that the Registrar’s office watches this very closely. Interim Associate Provost Mossman believes there needs to be better communication between all aspects of the University community. He thinks there needs to be one centralized location where these kinds of questions can be answered so that more details can be out in the open and things can be better defined.

Motion: To adjourn (Intrieri)

The Council adjourned at 4:37 p.m.  

			Eun Go, Secretary

			Annette Hamm, Faculty Senate Office Manager and Recording Secretary
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